Special Committee on Constitutional Affairs and Human Rights 
I am pleased to report that 2007 had been a year with no interpretation of the Basic Law by the Standing Committee of the National People’s Congress.  
But as I indicated in the 2006 report and as the circumstances revealed in the course of 2007, the bulk of the Special Committee’s work has been to deal with Bills. 
There was the Race Discrimination Bill which sought to outlaw race discrimination in Hong Kong. The Special Committee found it to be curiously drafted, among many, to bind the Government only in respect of actions that were also performed by private persons and to provide for a cumbersome test for indirect discrimination. A lengthy submission identifying all the curiosities was then endorsed by the Bar Council and sent to the Bills Committee. 
Next came the Shenzhen Bay Hong Kong Port Area Bill, which sought to apply Hong Kong law to a piece of land geographically located within Shenzhen and leased from the Shenzhen Municipal People’s Government without extending the geographical territory of the HKSAR. The Bills Committee was concerned with how this could be done and the implications. Dr Lin Feng and myself went before the Bills Committee and had a wonderful time explaining abstract concepts, elucidating Mainland law and postulating examples of legal issues that might well arise.
The third Bill that work of the Special Committee was called for was the Independent Police Complaints Council Bill, which sought to put into statutory basis the IPCC on an “as is” basis. The input of the Special Committee was essentially that Hong Kong deserved to have a better council. 
Bills, as things turned out, were not too difficult to “kill”. Two submissions, on the other hand, required delicate consideration. 
The submission on the Green Paper on Constitutional Development required not only legal thinking but also environmental sensitivity. It went through many drafts and editing. 

The submission on regulations made under the United Nations Sanctions Ordinance was concerned with the constitutionality of a provision in the Ordinance which empowered the Chief Executive to make regulations to implement UN sanctions following instruction from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in the absence of vetting of the Legislative Council. The Legislative Council thought that it was unconstitutional. The Secretary for Justice thought that it was constitutional. The Legislative Council wanted to sue the SJ in order to get the courts to pronounce on the constitutional issue. The Bar was asked to give an opinion on this impenetrable topic and produced a paper worthy of that adjective. 
Members of the Special Committee continued to attend the Human Rights Forum of the HKSAR Government, a matter which had since July 2007 been upgraded from Home Affairs to Constitutional and Mainland Affairs. 
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It remains for me to thank members of the Special Committee for their work in 2007 and to express the wish that 2008 will be peaceful and harmonious (和諧) because of the Olympics and the Court of Final Appeal’s judgment of 30 November 2007 in Winnie Cheung & Anor v Chan Po Fun Peter (FACV 10/2007), where the Chief Justice directed that access to the HKSAR courts’ jurisdiction of judicial review will now be open to those who satisfy a judge of the Court of First Instance that his or her case is reasonably arguable with realistic prospects of success. 
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